

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF OAKLEY & DEANE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON OCTOBER 28th, 2021

Present: Mr. Parry (Chairman), Mr Bullions, Mr. Ellison, Mrs. Hayman, Mrs. McCullins, Mr Startin, and Mr. Gaskell (Borough Councillor). Mrs. Meyer (deputy clerk) and one member of the public also attended.
Please note that this meeting was delayed from 14th October due to illness. 
Mr. Parry also asked for wishes for a speedy recovery to be sent to Mr. Bealing, who is currently unwell, and all members agreed. 
1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from Mr. Adams, Mr. Bealing, Mr. Harding and Mrs. Taylor. 
2. Co-option of New Councillor
Mr. Ellison proposed, and Mr. Bullions seconded, that Mr. Alex Rowley be co-opted to join the Parish Council. All members voted in favour, and Mr. Rowley accepted the nomination and signed the Acceptance of Office form. All members welcomed him to the Council. 
3. Minutes of meeting held on 9th September 2021
Minutes of the meeting, having been previously distributed to all members, were agreed to be an accurate record of the meeting and the chairman signed the minutes. 
4. Circulars and Correspondence

a) Update on Beach Park recycling centre: following correspondence from Street Cleansing team at BDBC, advising that they would not be undertaking clearing of any fly tipping at Beach Park now that the recycling centre has been removed, Mr. Ellison reminded members of the meeting held on May 25th where it was agreed that the Borough would continue to clear the site. The land is owned by the Borough and rented to the Parish Council on a peppercorn rent. It was agreed by all members to write to BDBC and to copy Cllr Rhatigan, the Leader of the Council, and to request our Borough Councillors support to oppose the removal of the clearing service. 
b) HALC AGM: will take place on Saturday 6th November and the clerk will attend to represent the Parish Council. A report will be written for the next meeting. 
c) Christmas Tree recycling: the Borough have offered to provide the service but only at Beach Park, which members are not in favour of as it encourages residents to leave other items. We have suggested St Johns Piece as a suitable alternative, but the Borough are not supportive. BDBC will discuss internally and respond to the clerk but have said that if we do not accept Beach Park, they will not offer the service this year. 
d) Planning Training: Mr. Adams and Mrs. Meyer are attending a HALC Planning training course on 9th November and will provide a report to the next meeting.
e) Public Transport Forum: Mr. Harding attended to represent the Parish Council and will provide an update at the November meeting.
f) Community Preparedness Forum: the clerk will attend the forum on 9th November and issue a report to the November meeting. 
g) Death of David Flint: the clerk informed members of the death of David Flint, who had been an integral part of the Neighbourhood Planning team as well as working on environmental issues on the planning applications in the village, and his work on Jubiloaks. Members sent their condolences to David’s family and friends. 



5. Clerk and Deputy Clerk report

The clerk and deputy clerk had issued their report in advance and there were no questions. The clerk and deputy clerk were asked to update the previously issued ‘Who is responsible for’ document, detailing what each tier of local government to contact to report problems. The clerk asked permission to follow up on her question to Cllr Eachus about refund for the green waste collections that are currently suspended, and what provision for claiming recompense from Serco is being sought due to their inability to provide the service. All members agreed.

6. Planning Matters

a) Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 16th and 30th September     were circulated to all members. There were no comments or queries. 
b) Summary of planning Applications and Decisions September/October was issued by the deputy clerk and there were no comments or queries. 
c) Oakley Hall Continuing Care Facility application: following Mr. Adams and Cllr. Taylor’s statements at the October Development Control Committee meeting, the application was approved unanimously by the Committee. 
d) Poets Meadow green space: Mr. Rowley informed members that he has contacted the Borough about making the green space a Neighbourhood Park, which would protect it from further threats of development. There is still concern about the fencing off the proposed access to the development from Barn Lane, which both Mr. Parry and Mr. Rowley have raised with Enforcement.

7. Working Party Reports

a. Burials and Churchyards
a)   A tidy up of the burial ground was undertaken by the working party. However, Mrs. Hayman asked for clarification of what should and should not be removed, and the clerk agreed to contact Mrs. Gavin and Mrs. Blackman (former members of the Working Party) to clarify.
b) It was agreed that the clerk should follow up on the provision of further ground for an extension to the burial ground, as previously discussed.
c) It was confirmed that a flowering cherry tree had been donated to the burial ground as part of the Queen’s Jubilee Canopy project. 

b. Environment
a) Canterbury Garden Allotments: the clerk was informed that Bewley had not discharged their obligations under the S106 agreement relating to the provision of allotments. It then further transpired that they had proposed to offer the allotments to a management company rather than to the Parish Council as agreed. The PC has informed the Borough’s legal team and requested that Bewley fulfil their previously agreed obligations – the allotments are needed, as we have over thirty people on the waiting list. 
b) Working Party report: Mr. Harding issued a report in advance of the meeting and there were no questions or comments.
c)  Allotment at Station Road: Mr. Pryce, former clerk, and allotment holder, proposed that plot 1, which is now vacant, be fitted as a raised bed area suitable for those with physical or mental disability. Mrs. Hayman was concerned that if the Malshanger estate called notice on the lease, that the outlay in financial terms would be very high for the period it could be used, but it was confirmed that much of the racking etc could be moved to another site. All members agreed that further works could be done to prepare a specification for the project. Both Mr. Ellison and Mr. Parry mentioned that they felt it was part of the Parish Council’s duty to provide facilities for the community so that as many as possible can access them.

c. Finance
a) Approval of Payments: it was proposed by Mr. Parry and seconded by Mr. Startin, and agreed by all members, that the following payments be made:
	Payee
	Charge to Budget
	Total Cost
	Service
	Status

	NEST
	116.06
	116.06
	Clerk Pension Sept
	Paid DD

	EE and T Mobile 
	32.00
	38.40
	Clerk/deputy mobile phone
	Paid DD 

	HMRC
	662.30
	662.30
	Oct Contributions
	 paid EFT

	Scofell
	296.66
	355.99
	Sept Grounds Maintenance
	 paid EFT

	M Bastick
	245.00
	245.00
	Handyman Hours Sept
	 paid EFT

	Larkstel Ltd
	1758.00
	2109.60
	Sept Grounds Maintenance /marking out
	 paid EFT

	Nigel Jeffries
	587.92
	705.50
	August Grounds Maintenance
	paid EFT

	W Shenton
	50.00
	60.00
	PH – unblock toilet
	Paid EFT

	SW Contract Services
	2000.00
	2400.00
	Bench bases and duck island
	Paid EFT

	B Bedford 
	56.00
	56.00
	Lottery Fee and sandwiches for event
	paid EFT

	M Bastick
	210.56
	210.56
	Handyman expenses
	Paid

	PKF Littlejohn
	400.00
	480.00
	Audit fees
	Paid EFT

	Oakley Men’s Shed 
	230.00
	230.00
	Duck House repairs
	Paid EFT

	Zurich Insurance
	3245.98
	3245.98
	Insurance for 2021/22
	Paid EFT

	Castle Water
	34.39
	34.39
	Water for PH
	Paid EFT

	BT
	14.00
	16.80
	Mobile Hub
	Unpaid DD

	S Harding
	4.85
	4.85
	Postage re SID
	Unpaid EFT

	Information Comm
	40.00
	40.00
	Annual registration
	Unpaid EFT

	Malshanger Estates
	377.78
	377.78
	Water and rental for allotments
	Unpaid EFT




  Mr. Harding   and Mr. Parry approved the EFT payments. 
b) Budgets: Mr. Startin had prepared a cash flow analysis to end of September 2021 and issued to all members. Members were asked to update it with expected cash flow to end of March 2022 and full year forecast for 2022/23. Mr. Startin and the clerk will then prepare the draft precept report for the December meeting. 
c) Utilities: Mr. Ellison requested that Mrs. Meyer and the clerk arranged a meeting with him, to discuss the process for arranging a new gas and electricity supplier for the next 3-year contract. He further requested that EDF were notified in advance of the statutory 90-day period that we would not be continuing with their provision. Current contracts expire end of March 2022.

d. Highways and Transport
a) SID: Mr. Harding confirmed that the new SID was still not working properly, and the supplier has attended several times, but so far, the system works sporadically at best. It was agreed to investigate whether we could issue a claim via the Small Claims Court to obtain a refund as the supplier is proving difficult to deal with.
b) Rectory Road: following complaints from residents, it was agreed that the clerk and Highways WP should contact Highways to request signage (pedestrians in road) and road marking along one side of the road where pedestrians could walk more safely. 

e. IT/Governance
IT: no update
Governance: the strategy day will be rescheduled, hopefully before Christmas. 
 

f. Publicity and Events
 
Pond Celebration: over 700 raffle tickets were sold, and the event was very popular. 
Remembrance Service: it was agreed that the Parish Council should pay up to £250 for the cost of printing of service sheets. The clerk will supervise refreshments, and Mr. Harding will do a reading, and Mr. Bullions will lay a wreath. All members are requested to attend if possible. 
Firework Display: the clerk notified the football club that the display would take place on Sunday 7th November and that no play would be possible at Newfound that day. 

g. Sports and Play areas
Mr. Ellison issued a working party report in advance of the meeting and there were no comments or queries. 
 Members were asked to note the following decisions:
· That a waste bin at Peter Houseman field has been moved, and is now reinstated in its original location  
· To acknowledge that Jubiloaks are undertaking annual review of the indigenous tree whips planted over the last two years and that a new hedge at Upper Farm Road play area will be planted.
· To note that OYFC have, in line with the financial agreement with the Parish Council, submitted their payment plan to cover the football season matches at Newfound and Peter Houseman and any other events held annually
· To retrospectively approve payment to repair faulty lights and purchase janitorial supplies for the two sports pavilions.
Members were further requested to approve the following: 
· To arrange Annual PAT testing of all portable electrical appliances at Peter Houseman and Newfound pavilions. 
· That maintenance and cleaning of the tennis courts at Beach park be undertaken as soon as possible (there is budget of £200 for this work).
· That following a complaint from OYFC, SW Contracting be asked to provide a quote to clear around the floodlight posts at Peter Houseman field to a radius of around 1m.
· It was further agreed to purchase one extra set of boot cleaning brushes from Bishops Leisure, and one further bench for use at Newfound, from NBB. 
All members agreed to the requests for approval and formally noted the decisions. 

  
8. Reports from representatives to other organisations.
Andover Road Village Hall: nothing to report.
East Oakley Village Hall: nothing to report.
Jubiloaks/Woodlands Group: nothing to report.
Village Show Committee: nothing to report. 
Oakley Community Association: Mr. Startin issued a report in advance of the meeting and there were no questions or comments
Community Kindness: nothing to report.
Oakley Support Network: nothing to report. 
Love Oakley? Go Green: the clerk issued a report in advance of the meeting.



9. Confidential Items 
RESOLVED: that owing to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed, the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting.

10. Date of the next meeting is November 11th, 2021, if COVID restrictions allow. 
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